CLOUD COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

April 28, 2009

Present:   Daniel Gerber, James Huff, Charles Lowers, Faith Nyswonger and Quentin Smith; President Richard Underbakke and Marilyn Martin, Clerk.   Absent:   Marsha Doyenne

Others Present:   Brad Lowell, Blade-Empire and Toby Nosker, KNCK; Attorney David Swenson; Cara Champlin, Student Senate; Brent Adkisson, Donnie Beal, Dani Beckman. Kevin Boyd, Derek Brogan, Cody Brummett, Jeremiah Bryan, Justin Calvin, Devin Choate, Casie Darter, Denae Disney, Lauren Dockter, Ashley Douglas, Jeremiah Emrich, Jonathan Fiser, Whitney Gillman, Wade Graham, Ryan Hahn, Joe Heater, Jake Holle, April Kolle, Josh Lewis, Mitchell List, Blaine Matthews, Michael McDiffett, Luke McKay, Bethany Murray, Scot Palmer, Amanda Peiser, Micah Pomplun, Corbin Reichard, Wes Riley, Aaron Robbins, Adam Russell, Kacy Schroeder, Dale Steele, Sarah Stutts, Clinton Thompson, Jennifer Vacha, Julie Westermann, Caleb Wilson, Jeremiah Williams and Jeremiah Wilson, students; Greg Askren, David Clemons, Everett Ford, Karla Koester, Roger Koester and Joan Underbakke; Aaron Acree, Jenny Acree, Chris Atkins, Matt Bechard, Josh Coltrain, Rita Dondlinger, Janet Eubanks, Shelly Farha, Joel Figgs, Lou Frohardt, Nick Jones, Kim Krull, Bob Maxson, Tom Roberts, David Shirkey, Tim Warkentin, Courtney Ukens and Chris Wilson, staff.

Chairman Daniel Gerber called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. in Room 257 of the Student Center.

James Huff moved and Faith Nyswonger seconded to adopt the agenda as presented; motion passed.

Guests’ Comments:   Rita Dondlinger addressed the Board requesting reconsideration of her contract for next year.  April Kolle, David Shirkey and Wes Riley spoke in support of Rita Dondlinger.    

Recognitions:   Kim Krull announced two people had completed Master’s Degrees.  They are Jenny Acree and Lucas Brown.  Nick Jones recognized Cody Brummett and the rest of the members of the Quiz Bowl team from the Concordia Campus that placed first in the state.  Jenny Acree reported the “Bolt” student magazine and the “T-Bird Times” newspaper received several awards from the Kansas Collegiate Press Association.  Bob Maxson recognized Janet Eubanks and others on the faculty and staff on collecting 83 bags of trash from the “Adopt a Highway” project.  Courtney Ukens thanked everyone for their time, efforts and donations for the scholarship auction.  The live auction was $15,995, the silent auction $7,637.  There were 215 people in attendance.  It looks like the net will be a little above last year.

Student Senate:   Cara Champlin announced Casino Night would be April 29 at the Armory.  They will be using the decorations from the auction.  Next week is Battle of the Sexes.  Graduation is May 15.

Program Highlights:   The softball and baseball teams along with the coaches introduced themselves to the Board and told about their seasons.

President’s Message:   Dr. Underbakke reported North Central Kansas Technical College has notified us it will be hiring its own Director of Nursing and will no longer share a Director with us.  We have been notified by Manhattan Area Technical College it will no longer participate in the Wind Energy Program.  Currently, it looks like budget cuts will be around 10%.  Enrollment continues to look positive with housing already 2/3 full.  The check for the completed deferred maintenance projects has been received.  Precautionary measures are being taken regarding swine flu.  There are six horses south of campus as part of the Thoroughbred program.  There is also a wind met tower south of campus.  It will be left there about 2-3 months and then moved to another location.  

Meeting Reports:   The Kansas Board of Regents emphasized stimulus money this year will be used for deferred maintenance.  Next year some of it may go for tuition reduction.  They also discussed transfer agreements.  The Council of Presidents talked about how the stimulus money would be divided.  There will be $1.6 million to be divided among all the community colleges.  

Geary County Campus Update:   The PTK Lecture Series has ended.  The PTK Induction Ceremony will be May 1 on the GCC.  The graduation reception will be May 8.  The First Annual Counselors’ Breakfast for high school counselors was a great success.

Higher Learning Commission Visit Update:   Kim Krull reported the Steering Committee is meeting regularly, and subcommittees have been identified.  Brenda Edleston, Lou Frohardt, Nancy Zenger-Beneda and Kim Krull attended to HLC annual conference in Chicago the first part of April.  The adjunct faculty survey has been completed.  A timeline has been developed, and we are on schedule.  Discussion was held on whether the Board wanted to be involved in reviewing and possibly updating the mission of the college.  The mission is covered under Criterion I chaired by Gloria Comfort and Calvin Shope.  Daniel Gerber said he sees the Board working within the committee instead of going off on its own.  The first draft of the self-study will be ready for external review by April 2010. 

Charles Lowers moved and James Huff seconded to approve the minutes of March 31, 2009 and April 20, 2009; motion passed.

Faith Nyswonger moved and Charles Lowers seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report as of March 31, 2009 with a cash balance of $3,632,784.81 and CD’s totaling $2,747,000; motion passed.  This is down a little from last year because we were waiting for the deferred maintenance funds, and we received $600,000 in April.  

Bob Maxson presented a financial overview of the College.  We still have not received any request to return funds to the State.  We should be very close to a balanced budget at the end of the year.

Two separate lists of purchases and payment of claims were presented to the Board for approval.  List (A) requested approval of expenditures or transfer of college funds for $5,000 or more.

Quentin Smith moved and James Huff seconded to approve the (A) List and the addendum (numbers 5-8) except for item 4 to Lou’s Sporting Goods for $5,518.93; motion passed.

List (B) contained those checks/claims that had approval and/or met the requirements of state law.  Faith Nyswonger moved and James Huff seconded to approve the (B) List; motion passed. 

Quentin Smith moved and Charles Lowers seconded to accept the bid submitted by Michael Timme in the amount of $37,400 for customized carpentry projects in the Concordia Campus Library and authorize payment; motion passed.  Faith Nyswonger moved and Charles Lowers seconded to accept the bid of $22,980 submitted by Square One Flooring for the removal of the existing carpeting and replacement with carpet squares in the Library and the purchase of 5% extra squares and authorize payment from building fees; motion passed.

Quentin Smith moved and Charles Lowers seconded to accept the bid from Hood Heating, Air, Plumbing and Electric in the amount of $52,714 for the remodel of the Chemistry Lab Classroom and storage, $56,160 for the Nursing Lab and Classroom and $45,209 for Room 233 Smart Communication Classroom for a total of $154,083 and authorize payment; motion passed.  Bids for furniture will be brought the end of May.

Quentin Smith moved and Charles Lowers seconded to renew the contracts for full-time faculty for 2009-2010; motion passed.

Charles Lowers moved and Faith Nyswonger seconded to renew the contracts for full-time and regular part-time administrative personnel for 2009-2010; motion passed.

All contracts have been signed for the purchase and installation of the Nordtank wind turbine, and construction meetings are being held.  The turbine should arrive in the United States sometime the middle to late May, on campus by the first of August and erected at that time.  It will be up and running by middle or late August. 

A proposed Request for Proposal was distributed to purchase the large turbine.  Consensus of the Board was to put out the Request for Proposal. 

Charles Lowers moved and James Huff seconded to approve the revisions to Policy C11 – Family and Medical Leave including the following:  “It is the policy of the College to comply with all applicable provisions of the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) of 1993 and as amended thereafter.”; motion passed.

Charles Lowers moved and Faith Nyswonger seconded to approve the revisions to Policy D3 – Grades and Grading; motion passed.

Information Items:   The Employee Recognition Dinner is Monday, May 4, 2009.  Graduation is May 15, 2009.  The Geary County Campus Graduation Reception is May 8, 2009.  The Phi Theta Kappa Induction Ceremony is May 1, 2009 at the Geary County Campus.  The Great Society at Home concert is May 2, 2009.  The NCK Community Band will present a concert on May 10, 2009.  The KACCT/COP Retreat will be held at Seward County Community College on June 19-20, 2009.  The 29th Annual Scholarship Auction was a big success.  The Geary County Campus Golf Tournament will be June 5.  This is a fundraiser for scholarships for the GCC.  The CCCC Foundation spring meeting will be June 24, 2009, at the Geary County Campus.  The first “Kids College” will be held on campus July 13-16.  The 10th Annual T-Bird Auction will be August 30, 2009.  It is a fundraiser for athletic scholarships.  

Chairman Gerber appointed Charles Lowers and Quentin Smith to serve on the committee to select the recipients of the Board of Trustees Awards for Outstanding Service to Students and Service to the College.

A tentative schedule for Board Orientation was distributed.  

The Concordia City Commission has invited the Board to a dinner meeting on May 13, 2009 to discuss the TIF district including water issues.

At 9:13 p.m. the Chairman called a ten-minute break.

Charles Lowers moved and Faith Nyswonger seconded to recess into executive session at 9:23 p.m. in Room 251 to discuss negotiations and return to regular session in Room 257 at 9:38 p.m. with the five Board members, President Underbakke, Kim Krull, Chris Wilson and David Swenson present in the executive session; motion passed.

It was announced no decisions would be made following the Executive Session. 

Charles Lowers moved and Faith Nyswonger seconded to recess into executive session at 9:39 p.m. in Room 251 to discuss negotiations and return to regular session in Room 257 at 9:44 p.m. with the five Board members, President Underbakke, Kim Krull, Chris Wilson and David Swenson present in the executive session; motion passed

The Chairman adjourned the meeting at 9:45 p.m.

_____________________________ 

Marilyn A. Martin, Clerk

Cloud County Community College

Board of Trustees
